MELTHAM TOWN COUNCIL

MINUTES OF THE COUNCIL MEETING HELD ON MONDAY 13 NOVEMBER 2017
Present:
Councillor Wrathall (Chair), Councillor Bampton, Councillor Buchanan, Councillor Brook, Councillor Butterfield, Councillor Lyons, Councillor Haigh, Councillor Holroyd-Doveton, Councillor Maxfield, Councillor Noon and Councillor White.
PUBLIC SESSION:   
There were four members of the public in attendance. Three members of the public had come to participate in the discussions regarding the grant application for the scout hut site and the future development of the land. Mr. Gibson had attended with regard to the application for grant aid from friends of Meltham Greenway for seating at the skate park. With regard to the application for grant aid in respect of the skate park Mr Gibson said that the information was all contained in the papers that he had submitted. Mr Gibson further informed Councillors of the recent vandalism that had occurred in the area of the state park. Mr Murtagh said he had attended for two reasons. Firstly, with regard to the grant application for a new boiler in relation to the Scouts and Guides headquarters. Secondly representatives of both the Guides and the Scouts had attended in order to start a dialogue regarding the future of the scout hut site. Mr Murtagh said that there had been various correspondence in the past regarding the future of the site and this had ultimately come to a head in 2015/2016 where the Council appeared to have concluded that land would not realise sufficient funds to allow the proposed redevelopment of the scout hut in the park to go ahead.  No further developments appeared to have taken place since. Mr Murtagh informed Councillors that the lease is also due to expire in 5 years and some certainty moving forward was needed.  Mr Murtagh explained why it had only been possible to obtain one quotation for the works to the boiler which were very specialist.
17/269
NOTICE OF THE MEETING

Taken as read.

17/270
APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE

Apologies were accepted from Councillor Murgatroyd.
17/271
DECLARATION OF INTEREST

Councillor Lyons declared a non-pecuniary interest in item 5 due to being Chair of the Friends of Meltham Greenway.
17/272
ADMISSION TO THE PUBLIC

RESOLVED:
That item 9 would be held in private as it would divulge confidential information.
17/273
GRANT APPLICATIONS AND RELATED MATTERS

Application for grant aid from the Community Projects Fund from Friends of Meltham Greenway for seating in the skatepark.
Councillors considered an application for grant aid from the Community Projects Fund from Friends of Meltham Greenway for seating in the sum of £2578.80 which was circulated with the agenda.  Councillors discussed the fact that only one quote had been submitted for the grant application and it was noted that the Council would have to suspend its normal rules on grant applications in order to approve this grant. Mr Gibson explained that it had not been possible to obtain further quotes for the installation of the benches. A discussion took place about the current levels of vandalism on the skate park site and concerns were expressed about the installation of the new benches whilst these levels of antisocial behaviour were still occurring. It was suggested that the Council approve the grant application in principle but that the installation of the benches be deferred until a later date when it was hoped the levels of vandalism would be significantly reduced. It was suggested that the grant should be met from next year’s grant budget as the installation was to be deferred.
RESOLVED:
That the application for grant aid from the Community Projects Fund from Friends of Meltham Greenway which was circulated with the agenda in the sum of £2578.80 be approved but that the installation of the benches be deferred until next financial year.
Request from Meltham Churches Working Together to use the Robert Ashton Park for the annual Carols in the Park event and to consider a grant application to assist with the expenses of running the event.
Councillors considered a request from Meltham Churches Working Together to use the Robert Ashton Park for the annual Carols in the Park event which was circulated with the agenda.
RESOLVED:
That the request from Meltham Churches Working Together to use the Robert Ashton Park for the annual Carols in the Park event be approved
Councillors considered a grant request from Meltham Churches Working Together to assist with the expense of running the annual Carols in the Park event in the sum of £350.00 which was circulated with the agenda.
RESOLVED:
That the grant request from Meltham Churches Working Together to assist with the expense of running the annual Carols in the Park event in the sum of £350.00 be approved.
Application for grant aid from the Community Projects Fund from Meltham Scouts and Guides Head Quarters Committee for a new heating system and to consider a presentation from the organisation regarding the current lease of the land at Huddersfield Road and to discuss any future development plans.

Councillors considered an application for grant aid from the Community Projects Fund from Meltham Scouts and Guides Head Quarters Committee for a new heating system in the sum of £6000.00 which was circulated with the agenda.
The Clerk reported that the budget for capital grants was £25k and after the earlier grant applications were taken into account a balance of £5839.25 remained.  At this point it was suggested that the grant application by Friends of Meltham Greenway for seating in the sum of £2578.80 be met from next year’s budget as it had been agreed to defer the installation.   This left a sum of £8418.05 in the budget.
RESOLVED:
That the application for grant aid from the Community Projects Fund from Meltham Scouts and Guides Head Quarters Committee for a new heating system in the sum of £6000.00 be approved.
A discussion then took place about the current lease of the land at Huddersfield Road and any future development plans. 

Councillor White said that his recollection was that the proposals for a new Scout and Guide headquarters had been put on hold as a result of planning concerns when the new local plan changed the status of the land on which the current headquarters are situated. It was noted that a professional valuation had been undertaken of the land previously based on possible residential development which had suggested that the land would be worth in the region of £650,000. It was suggested than in the absence of residential development the land would be worth in region of £200k.  Questions had been raised in 2015/16 whether the funds that could be raised were sufficient to fund the building of the new headquarters in the park. Councillor Brook asked whether or not the Scouts and Guides could find funds in order to contribute to the building of the new headquarters. Mr Murtagh suggested that he thought this would be unlikely. Councillor Holroyd- Doveton suggested that the Council could enter into a partnership with the Scouts and Guides nationally for the building of a new headquarters which could also be used by the local community if the national Scouts and Guides were able to make a suitable financial contribution towards the costs.  Mr. Murtagh said he would make enquiries and was invited by the Councillors to join the Council in jointly trying to promote this project. Mr. Murtagh suggested that there was a need to be clear about what amount the Council were looking for which depended on whether residential development was still an option. A discussion took place about the necessity to insulate the existing building in conjunction with providing new boiler facilities. Councillor Maxfield questioned whether there were any other building in the Meltham area that could be used by the Scouts and Guides in the interim. Councillor Lyons suggested that the park would be the best place for the scout and guides to be relocated to. Councillor Noon questioned whether there was sufficient appetite on the part of the Guides and the Scouts to move and those attending the meeting said there was no lack of a wish to move. Councillor Lyons said that he would make some investigations with Kirklees planning department in this regard. Councillor Holroyd-Doveton suggested that the Council and the Ward Councillors make submissions to Kirklees Council to change the designation of the land in question in the emerging local plan. Councillor White noted that the Council had already made representations but had not received a response from Kirklees. It was resolved that the Council make representations to Kirklees Council requesting that the land in question the designated for residential use in the emerging local plan. Mr Murtagh reiterated that the current lease expires in five years and enquired about the possibility of a 10-year extension for the lease in order that the organisation would have certainty. It was suggested that the Council could consider the renewal of the lease subject to a condition that if in the meantime alternative suitable accommodation were to be forthcoming the scouts and the guides agreed to vacate the current site.

RESOLVED:
That the Council will offer the renewal of the lease for a period of 10 years on termination of the existing lease subject to the condition that the occupants would vacate the site if a reasonable offer of suitable alternative accommodation be made during that period.
17/274
MINUTES

It was proposed by Councillor Lyons and seconded by Councillor Haigh and 

RESOLVED:
That the Minutes of the Council Meeting held on the 2 October 2017

be approved. 

It was proposed by Councillor Haigh and seconded by Councillor Maxfield and 

RESOLVED:
That the Minutes of the extra ordinary Council Meeting held on the 16 October 2017 be approved. 

17/275
MINUTES OF COMMITTEES

It was proposed by Councillor Maxfield and seconded by Councillor Noon and 

RESOLVED:
That the Minutes of the Planning Environmental and General Purposes Committee held on 16 October 2017 be approved.

It was proposed by Councillor Maxfield and seconded by Councillor White and 

RESOLVED:
That the Minutes of the Planning Environmental and General Purposes Committee held on the 6 November 2017 be approved.

It was proposed by Councillor Haigh and seconded by Councillor Lyons and 

RESOLVED:
That the Minutes of the Properties, Administration, and Finance Committee held on the 23 October 2017 be approved. 
17/276
CONTRIBUTION TOWARDS LIBRARY SERVICES

The Clerk reminded Councillors that the Council had agreed in 2015 (minute 15/117 refers) to make a contribution to Library services in Meltham in the sum of £4000.00 for two years.  Councillors discussed the degree of usage of the library and Councillor White suggested that anecdotally the evidence was that the number of users has increased.  Councillor Noon reported that Kirklees Council’s review of library services had been put back to next year.  Councillors considered whether to continue with funding and agreed that the Council should continue to provide funding for the next two years in the same sum as previously. 

RESOLVED:
That the Council make a contribution to Library services in Meltham in the sum of £4000.00 for the next two years.  
17/277
PRIDE OF MELTHAM NOMINATIONS

Councillors considered the three nominations received for Pride of Meltham awards circulated with the agenda.

RESOLVED:
That a Pride of Meltham award should be made by the Town Council to one of the nominees and that the Clerk should write to the successful nominee to inform them of the award.  
It was noted that one of the nominations, nominated a person who had already been awarded a Pride of Meltham award in 2016.  The Clerk was asked to write to the person who had made the nomination explaining this.  The third nomination was deferred until the next Council meeting.

.

17/278
REFORM OF DATA PROTECTION LEGISLATION

Councillors considered and noted the implications for the Council of the introduction of the general data protection legislation.  Briefing notes produced by NALC were included with the agenda. Councillor Noon suggested that the implications for the Council were not too onerous due to the limited amount of personal data held and Councillor Haigh reported that NALC were lobbying to have Local Council’s removed from the new provisions.
RESOLVED:
That the introduction of the general data protection legislation be noted.
17/279
CONSULTATION ON NEW DISQUALIFICATION CRITERIA FOR ELECTED MEMBERS

Councillors considered and noted the consultation on the proposed new disqualification criteria for Councillors circulated with the agenda.  Councillor White suggested it would be difficult to object to the proposals which seemed reasonable and sensible.
RESOLVED:
That the proposed new disqualification criteria for Councillors be noted.
17/280
ROBERT ASHTON PARK TASK AND FINISH GROUP

Councillors considered the recommendations from the Properties, Administration and Finance Committee on the 23 October 2017 in relation to widening the remit of the task and finish group established to consider the refurbishment of the children’s play area to include wider issues including security, use of volunteers and future development of the park.  Councillor Holroyd-Doveton noted that Kirklees Council were undertaking a consultation on the changing nature of play and that it made sense to have a more strategic look at the park
RESOLVED:
That the remit of the task and finish group initially established to consider the refurbishment of the children’s play area in the park be widened to include wider issues such as security, use of volunteers and the future development of the park.
17/281
COUNCIL PLAN

Councillors considered the establishment of a working group to draw up a longer-term plan for the Council in terms of its aims and objectives which could be used to inform future budget planning.  The Clerk circulated a draft document prepared by Councillor Holroyd-Doveton which set out the suggested format for a future Council plan. It was suggested that any future plan should also cover digital development across the Council.  Councillor Haigh noted that the park showed the need for the Council to plan more and be less reactive.
RESOLVED:
That the Council establish a working group comprising of Councillors Holroyd-Doveton, Haigh, White and Maxfield to draw a longer-term plan for the Council in terms of its aims and objectives which can be used to inform future budget planning.
17/282
FEEDBACK FROM SOUTH PENNINE BRANCH MEETING YLCA 8 NOVEMBER 2017

Councillors received feedback from Councillor Haigh who had attended the South Pennine Branch Meeting of YLCA on the 8 November 2017.  Councillor Haigh reported that a new constitution had been agreed, subscriptions were to go up nationally by 2%, an invitation to attend a play management course would be circulated, and the minister had confirmed there would be no cap on precept levels for local councils.  Councillor Haigh said it had become apparent that some local councils were setting the precept without fixing a budget which was not the case for this Council.  Councillor Haigh reported that Councillors were entitled to access to the NALC website and the Council would also be contacted in relation to Neighbourhood Planning training.
17/283
COMPUTER EQUIPMENT, MAINTENANCE FOR WEBSITE AND CLOUD BACKUP FOR DATA

Purchase of new computer equipment / cloud storage / backup for data. 

The Clerk informed Councillors that the current office computer equipment consisted of a non-commercial grade lap top designed for intermittent use.  The laptop was not designed either in terms of its specification or ergonomically to be used on a full-time basis.  The Clerk clarified that all the Council’s data was solely on this machine and a failure would be very serious in terms of business continuity.  The Clerk explained that she currently backed up the data on the laptop using her own external hard drive periodically which was then stored at home.  These arrangements were not ideal and posed a risk to the business.  The Clerk suggested replacing the laptop with a PC in the office with the laptop being reserved for occasional out of office use, presentations and use at committees. The Clerk also recommended that the Council move to cloud storage for its data with proper backup provisions which would provide the Council with better secure protection for its data. The Clerk suggested that if data were stored on a cloud based system the specification for a PC need not be excessive but there should be sufficient capacity to future proof the equipment in terms of capacity to download necessary software over the next few years and the operating system should be Windows 10 pro. The Clerk had obtained several quotes and suggested a new PC and accompanying hardware could be purchased for around £600.00.
The Clerk further suggested that the Council subscribe to Microsoft 365 for business at a cost of £7.90 per month (£94.80 per annum).  The basic business package provided access to all the Microsoft packages that the Council needed - word, excel, outlook, PowerPoint etc. and it was hoped would create additional functionality such as the provision of an out of office function for e-mail which did not currently exist.  Moving to Microsoft 365 for business will again future proof the business with newer versions of the software available as a matter of course with enhanced security built in.  Crucially Microsoft 365 for business also comes with cloud storage and back up provision which would be suitable for the Council’s needs.  A 365 subscription would cover the new PC and up to 3 other machines.

RESOLVED:
That the Council approved the purchase of the new PC and accompanying hardware at a cost in the region of £600 and also approve the Council subscribing to Microsoft 365 for business.
Maintenance for the website 
The Clerk informed Councillors that the website designer had included a monthly £25.00 maintenance fee in his original quote although it did not appear that the Council had approved this at the time only approving the costs of the website redevelopment.  The Clerk said she had asked the contractor for more details of what he would be doing for the £25 monthly maintenance fee and had been informed that this covered carrying out regular updates to ensure the site keeps securely working as it should, namely:

· Updating Wordpress to the latest version

· Updating plugins

· Updating the theme

· Checking that regular backups are taking place

· Downloading the latest backup

· Carrying out security updates

RESOLVED:
That the Clerk contact the contractor to see whether the monthly maintenance fee could be reduced or whether less regular maintenance would be an option. The decision on the appropriate course of action was delegated to the Clerk to take.
17/284
FRUIT TREES

Councillors considered the purchase of fruit trees for the park to replace the two trees that were felled and the gifting of two trees to Walkers are Welcome for the Meltham Pleasure Grounds. The Clerk said she had received advice from the Council’s ground maintenance contractor who had suggested Crab Apple and a fruiting Cherry tree on the basis they are both attractive, self-fertile and require little or no pruning.  The Clerk reported that for a full standard or 2 meter high tree the cost would be around £80.00 each. The Clerk also reported that the grounds maintenance contractor had suggested a quad stake around the trees to protect them as they grow and this would cost an additional £30 per tree for the posts and rails.

RESOLVED:
That the Council approved the purchase of two fruit trees for the park to replace the two trees that were felled plus the costs of staking and also approved a monetary gift equivalent to two fruit trees to Walkers are Welcome for two trees to be planted in the Pleasure Grounds.
17/285
MELTHAM TOWN HALL

Councillors considered the arrangements for moving the remainder of the Town Council’s property from the Town Hall.  Councillor Noon reported that Kirklees Council had removed any property of value from the premises and this is currently in possession of Kirklees Council. Arrangements would need to be made for the Town Council to retrieve its property from Kirklees Council and remove anything left in the building.  The Clerk reported that she believed some minute books were missing.  The Chair asked that the matter be put on the agenda of the next Council to see what progress had been made and the Clerk agreed to do so.
17/286
CORRESPONDENCE FROM MELTHAM WALKERS ARE WELCOME 

Councillors considered correspondence from Meltham Walkers are Welcome regarding signage and notice boards which were circulated with the agenda.  Councillors were supportive of the proposals and suggested that the Council may be prepared to contribute financially to such a project.  However, it was noted that the Council would need more information and costings to proceed.
17/287
CORRESPONDENCE REGARDING PINK ELEPHANT NOTICE BOARD

Councillors considered correspondence from Mr. Ryden concerning reimbursement of his costs in producing artwork for the Pink Elephant Notice Board which was circulated with the agenda.  The Council recognised the work that Mr. Ryden undertook.  Councillors felt there was a possible link between this matter and the previous agenda item regarding signage in Meltham and the possible erection of ‘You are Here maps’ showing places of interest. However, as the suggestions from the community group regarding signage are in outline only and the Council needed more information regarding the proposals and the costings it was decided to defer this matter until the Council has further information and then to look at the two matters together at a later Council meeting. The Clerk was asked to contact the correspondent to update him on this matter.
RESOLVED:
That the matter be deferred until the Council has more information in relation to the preceding agenda item so the two matters can be looked at together.
17/288
QUOTE FROM RSC VIA RIVER HOLME CONNECTIONS TO TREAT JAPANESE KNOTWEED ON COUNCIL OWNED LAND

RESOLVED: 
That this item be deferred until the next Council meeting for consideration. 

 
17/289
EXCLUSION OF PUBLIC AND PRESS:

Pursuant to section 1 (2) of the Public Bodies (Admission to Meetings) Act 1960 it is resolved that, because of the confidential nature of the business to be transacted, the public and the press leave the meeting during consideration of the following: -


As determined under Agenda Item 4.
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